
Eastwood Baptist (AM, 24/9/’17) REJOICE IN THE LORD ALWAYS 
(Philippians 4:2-23)

Introduction We began this series in Philippians by thinking about 
Paul’s joy, and we will begin this last sermon in the series by thinking 
about Paul’s desire for the Philippians to rejoice.  Across the whole letter 
Paul has used the language of joy 8 times of himself and 7 times of those 
to whom he is writing. This combination is suggestive of the contagious 
quality of real joy, the joy which springs from within the person, most 
richly and powerfully when it comes from the person’s relationship with 
Jesus Christ. In this last chapter Paul twice refers to his own joy, but both 
times it is a joy connected with the Philippians, and twice he calls upon 
the Philippians themselves to rejoice. These both occur in v.4, and it is 
there I wish to begin this morning.

Rejoice in the Lord Always Read v.4. Note the strength of Paul’s 
language, both through the repetition and through the inclusion of the 
word “always”. The strength here in exhortation is similar to the strength 
of Paul’s personal testimony back in the first chapter – read 1:18. As with
the first chapter, I think that one valid way of reading the last chapter is 
as teaching us what things help us to rejoice always. Before looking at the 
chapter in this light, however, I want to note one more thing about Paul’s 
wording in 4:4. Paul calls upon the Christians in Philippi to rejoice in the 
Lord. Not in wealth, not in popularity, not in good health, not in being part
of a large family, but in the Lord. I’ll come back to this, but first let’s 
look at other clues in this chapter to what might help us to rejoice.

Reconciliation One of the things which undermines Christian joy is 
unresolved conflict. So one of the things which helps us to go on rejoicing 
as Christians is reconciliation. We see how much Paul values reconciliation
in vv.2-3. Read. Paul goes to the length of naming these two women, a 
procedure which is very rare in his letters in matters of correction.  This is 
how seriously Paul views their unresolved conflict. However, we should 
note that Paul softens this a little by using the language of pleading rather
than command, and by asking a trusted person to help them, and 
especially by honouring these women for having contended at his side in 
the cause of the gospel. I think that he also generalises his plea for a 
gentle spirit which is ready to reconcile in v.5 – read. It is not just two 
women who need to display gentleness, but all the Philippians, and all 
Christians. We should share Paul’s high valuation of reconciliation, and we 
should aspire to be people like Paul’s “true yokefellow”, people who help 
others to reconcile. 



Things Paul Was Unwilling to Leave Out In vv.6-9 Paul moves quickly 
through a series of exhortations and promises, before addressing a 
delicate matter which I believe he has deliberately kept until the end of 
his letter (apart from the final greetings and benediction). I think that he 
has realised he has little space left, so he quickly says a few things which 
he can’t bear to leave unsaid. Read vv.6-7. Paul reminds them of the 
value of prayer, and the connection between the right kind of prayer and 
peace, which stands in contrast with anxiety. It seems to me that Paul 
here echoes the character of much of Jesus’ own teaching on prayer. We 
are to come confidently to God as the God who has revealed his loving 
and approachable nature through his Son, the God who is better than the 
best of parents and will gladly give us good things, although not always 
the things which we think are best. Read v.8. Now Paul heaps up a list of 
positive words to appeal to the Philippians to think about good things. 
Note that his appeal is positive. It is good advice to avoid filling our minds 
with bad things, but this is not enough – we need also to fill them with 
good things. How are we to do this? In numerous ways, I think. We should 
frequently read and think about biblical passages; we should read other 
good material; we should watch good movies and TV programs; we should
talk about good things with other believers, and with those who are not 
yet believers; we should spend time thinking about God and what he has 
done. Which does not mean pretending that there are no bad things in the
world – it is possible, indeed necessary, to think in a good way about bad 
things, as the Bible itself often helps us to do. Read v.9.And, not for the 
first time in this letter, Paul calls upon the Philippians to imitate him. We 
will be helped to grow as Christians, to be people of joy, by imitating Paul, 
and by imitating the joyful Christians whom we know.

On Giving and Receiving At first glance, this last substantial section of 
the letter seems to be a remarkably laboured “thank you” to the 
Philippians for their support. This is evident in its sheer length, but also in 
the frequent qualifying expressions. Read vv.10-11,14-17. So we need 
to try to understand Paul’s situation. From the passage itself we learn that 
the Philippian church had a history of having given Paul practical support, 
including money. But their support had been interrupted for a period (for 
reasons not known to us, although the sheer distance between Philippi 
and Rome probably played a part). Then it had been renewed by the 
sending of gifts with Epaphroditus. From Paul’s letters more generally 
(especially to Corinth) and the insights of historians, we can gain further 
understanding. It seems that Paul took care to distinguish himself from the
travelling orator-teachers of his day, who used their skills to make money 
out of people. He tried to make it clear that the gospel came without 
strings attached. This was particularly important with those, such as some



of the Corinthians, who called his sincerity into question. But even with 
Philippi, where Paul seems generally have enjoyed a good relationship, he 
would have taken care not to seem to be trying to get more money out of 
them. Yet he would also not have wanted to appear ungrateful for their 
support. We should be able to learn from Paul in two contrasting ways. 
First, we can learn from Paul’s contentment, as expressed in vv.11-13. 
Paul uses  a term important in Stoic philosophy: autarkeia, by which the 
Stoic philosophers meant self-sufficiency. But Paul transforms it by 
attributing it not to his own strength of character but to “him who gives 
me strength”. And it is this basis for contentment that he later urges on 
the Philippians - read v.19. This perspective is balanced by vv.14-18, 
where Paul seeks to express his gratitude for the giving of the Philippians, 
and displays an awareness that they should be encouraged in their 
generosity. Read v.18. 

Conclusion So let us be both good givers and good receivers. But let us 
also think most of the greatest Giver. Let us be continually grateful for 
what God has given, and be content to trust him to give us in the future 
what we really need. Let us rejoice in the Lord.


